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Suffolk County Council WEB SITE

PURPOSE OF REPORT

1. This report is for scrutiny purposes.

2. The aims and objectives of bringing this report to committee are to obtain the committees view on the Suffolk County Council Web site and its future development. 
3. Paper develops on from the Customer Services Scrutiny meeting of 21 March 2006.

4. This paper reports back on the feasibility and / or progress in taking up suggestions for improving the website made by members at the 21 March meeting

Action Recommended.  

	5. To support the direction being taken to develop the Suffolk County Council web site as a communications tool.


reason for recommendation

6. The design of the new web site as demonstrated has the capacity to improve the Councils ability to communicate more effectively with its stakeholders.

Alternative Options  
7. The Committee may take the opinion that the changes to the web site are not an improvement and request further work to be carried out.

8. The committee may request that additional improvements or features are added to the website.
THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS, WHICH FOCUS ON THE MAIN ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY, ARE  RELEVANT TO THE COMMITTEE’S DISCUSSIONS: 

9. Is the web site continuing to develop in line with resources and expectations?

10. Is there a clear strategy on how the web site will be developed to meet the needs of the Council?

11. Is the Committee satisfied that councillors will have sufficient involvement in the further development of the web site?

 FURTHER ACTION AND TIMESCALES:  
12. To be decided by the committee

MAIN BODY OF REPORT: 
Background

13. The new Suffolk County Council web site went ‘live’ in December 2005.  Suffolk County Council has been ‘on the web’ since 1996 and was one of the first local authorities in England to launch a website.

14. Being first in the field has advantages and disadvantages. By 2004 the old site, despite a number of face-lifts, was showing its age.  Councillors and Officers had begun to get frustrated at the site’s lack of stability and poor performance. With no sense of overall direction the look and use of individual pages had become less and less disciplined and the site was losing its corporate identity.  Many pages were abandoned and there was no regular monitoring of content to ensure information was kept up to date.

15. A ‘web summit’ was held in August 2004, led by the Director of Resource Management and the Assistant Director of Libraries and Heritage, the corporate sponsor of the site, to discuss these and other issues, including the emergent CSD. 

16. The summit concluded that the old site was no longer capable of supporting the existing 4,500 plus pages of information, let alone take on any further development or functionality, as mandated by ODPM.  Rather than persist with further ‘make-do and mend’ solutions, a more radical approach was needed. The site should be rebuilt from scratch, all content reviewed and transferred to a new system more capable of meeting current and future web requirements

Web Migration Project

17. A web migration project was set up at the end of 2004 to build the new SCC site. A project manager was appointed along with a Web Migration Board that met, for the first time in December 2004. 

18. The creation of the project coincided with the appointment of a new Head of Communications for SCC. In January 2005 the Head of Communications was asked to take over the chair of the web board.

19. At the time the web board comprised over 20 members drawn from CSD ICT, Transformation, Libraries and Heritage and Communications. Progress was slow and after three months the decision was taken to reduce the membership of the board to five. This had a significant affect on accelerating decision making.

CSD Public Access

20. An added factor to consider in the web migration programme was the launch, in the summer of 2005, of the CSD public access website www.csduk.com.

21. Under the council’s public access programme, www.csduk.com was to become the sister site to the SCC site. It had been previously agreed that the SCC site would carry information only with all transactions (paying bills and buying services) being handled by the CSD site.

22. As web users could be faced with passing back and forth between the two sites, it was decided to smooth the customer journey by going for a common look to both SCC and CSD pages. This was seen as being particularly important for residents who are less familiar with buying on the web and needed to understand that the trust they had in the council could be transferred to the CSD site.

Councillor Consultation

23. While members had been active in helping to identify the problems that led to the creation of the web migration programme, timing was such that decisions around the look and feel of both sites fell at the beginning of the 2005 County Council elections. Some members were given the opportunity to comment but it became clear that the timing was not right. As the two programmes (CSD and SCC) could not be delayed, the decisions about the SCC site were instead taken at senior officer level.

Roles and Responsibilities

24. CSD had the tasks of building the new site (with the aid of sub-contractors) and finding a host server or platform.

25. The decision was taken to use the One Suffolk platform. This had two advantages.

a) It was already available – CSD said alternative platforms could have delayed the programme by 18 months

b) One Suffolk had been created using Central Government funding and SCC staff so it was building on known assets.

26. The question was raised about the long-term future of One Suffolk. CSD agreed that if a new host platform had to be found for SCC in the future it would be at CSD’s cost. 

27. Suffolk County Council still had the task of moving its content from the old to the new site once CSD had completed the work.

Web Agents

28. Responsibility for creating content for the SCC site is devolved to directorates. There are now approximately 150 members of staff  (known for this purpose as web agents) who have been trained to prepare content of which 20 have authority to post (or make live) content. N.B. being a web agent is a skill not a job in its own right.

29. Overall responsibility for training and maintenance of standards on the SCC site rests with the Knowledge Manger, Catherine Murphy, this is a full time post.

Moving Content

30. The old site contained over 4,500 pages. Roughly half were out of date and needed to be removed. They were out of date because the old site did not have the type of content management system (CMS) that automatically removed pages after a certain date unless the author, prompted by the CMS reinstated the page.

31. Worse still, many of the pages had been created by staff that had left the authority and taken their passwords with them. This significantly slowed up the migration process.

32. The web migration board would like to pay tribute all of the web agents who worked so hard to meet the December deadline.

What has been achieved?

33. Improvements on the new site include:

c) 'Lifted, sifted and shifted' through over 4,500 pages. 

d) Updated and moved the remaining current pages (approx 2,000) across. 

e) Improved search facility

f) Improved content management system so we don't get in this mess again -pages now come off the site automatically if they are not reviewed regularly.

g) Moved to a better hosting platform 

h) New platform allows the SCC site to be updated remotely in the event of an emergency from any PC thus improving the county’s resilience response.

i) Created a more professional and corporate look to the site

j) Created a smoother customer journey between SCC and CSD sites

k) Synchronised updating of content on the SCC and OneSuffolk sites.

l) Built the site to AA accessibility standards

m) Improved navigation - Built to ODPM best practice guidelines

34. In addition, the programme has helped the County Council realise the need to shift its thinking about the web. Traditionally authorities have seen it only as a tool for managing information. SCC now sees the greater potential for the web as a communications vehicle.

Independently Assessed

35. Since the paper was written for the March meeting the SCC site has been independently assessed by Soctim.

36. Soctim (The Society of Information Technology Management) is the professional association for ICT managers working in and for the public sector.

37. Members are drawn primarily from local authorities but also from the police and fire services, housing authorities and other locally delivered public service.

38. Each year Soctim publishes a league table of some 500 local authority websites. For many years the SCC site has typically been found in the lower quartile.

39. Following the redesign of the SCC site, this year has seen the county council leap an impressive 200 places to 74th in the league table. This also means that the SCC site achieved the 15th highest score in the Soctim ratings.

Developments since 21 March meeting

40. A website is never finished. The web migration project has created a new, more stable environment with better tools for directorates to improve and develop their content.  The future is now in their hands.  

41. However some of the corporate benefits that have been built into the capacity of the new site include.

n) The ability to build (at marginal cost) an extranet to replace the SCC intranet (COLIN). Just 17 % of SCC staff have access to COLIN. This is because to get on the intranet you need an SCC supplied computer. The extranet will sit behind the SCC website and could be accessed by the internet using a password. This will aid future plans for more remote / home working.

o) The new extranet - COLIN Xtra- will launch in October.

p) By using the migration programme to subtly re-name the site using the alternative domain name www.suffolk.gov.uk this has aided the county’s long-term plan to change e-mail addresses to one simple, shorter standard of firstname.lastname@suffolk.gov.uk.

q) Having ‘bedded in’ the new site the web migration board has now become the Web Editorial Board. 

r) The Web Editorial Board has submitted a request to CSD for an update of the SCC home page taking into account many of the comments made at the March Scrutiny meeting (see appendix 1).

s) The Web Editorial Board has identified the need to create a formal governance structure and a three-year rolling strategy for the SCC site.

t) The three year rolling strategy will include councillor consultation.

u) The three year strategy is designed to overcome the problems of the past were the old SCC site suffered from neglect and lack of vision.

v) The three year strategy will look at how the web is developing as a communications tool, make recommendations as to how the SCC site should be evolving to keep up with change and, critically, seek resources (e.g. capital bids and external funding).

w) The three year strategy will address issues such as demands for blogs, Pod casting, SMS, Video-on-demand and the rapidly changing use of portable web enabled devices such as mobile phones, Blackberries and other PDAs.

Recommendations from Scrutiny

42. Feedback on the recommendations from the Scrutiny meeting in March can be found in appendix 1. 

Updated Web Statistics

43. Updated Web Statistics can be found in Appendix 2.

	Sources of further information

x) None


Appendix 1

Response to Customer Services Scrutiny Committee (21 March 2006) comments on the SCC web site, 

1. The colours used on the web site should be changed, 

In order to smooth the ‘journey’ between the SCC and CSD site as customers use CSD transactional services, the colours need to retain the family resemblance, and trust that they are still dealing with the county council.  The extranet has subsequently been built using this colour palette.  The contrast between the text and the yellow will be increased as part of the home page redesign project now going through.  

2. The search facility on the web site was not reliable and needed improving, 

A new search engine has been identified and will be delivered by the year-end.
3. Additional facilities and more information should be provided for young people to encourage them to use the web site. 

There is information for young people on the site, but it is currently quite hidden.  The home page redesign project will include a ‘quick link’ to a young person’s page, which will bring together all this content.  However, there should be a recognition that a county site is necessarily quite ‘grown-up’ and fun shouldn’t overwhelm other users’ need for information. 

4. Information on Councillors could be held in a better format – Details of Members Interest details should be typed in rather than forms being scanned.

The Councillor pages are currently being updated and restructured – Democratic Services are managing this project.  The format of Members Interests is a resource issue for Democratic Services web staff - typing forms in would be very labour-intensive.

5. There was too much text on the home page and pictures should feature the stories on that page rather than general views of Suffolk.

This will be resolved as part of the home page redesign project.  The page will be split into a number of discreet sections and there will be more images used.
6. The A-Z and search features on the home page should be given more prominence.

This will be resolved as part of the home page redesign project.  A-Z and Search will be put against a dark background to make them more obvious.

7. The web site should provide more information for young people and should provide them with more fun for them to encourage usage.

See response to 3.

8. Improvements could be made by providing explanations for people who were not experienced in using web sites so that they could find the information they required. Alternative keywords could be provided to allow an individual to find information e.g. Household waste, could be under bin collection.

The A-Z will be reconfigured to include alternative thesaurus terms.  As part of the search engine review (response to 2.), there may the possibility of including ‘fuzzy’ searching, where alternative terms are suggested.

9. More detail should be provided on certain pages, e.g. locations of residential homes should be provided without the need for accessing individual pages to find an address.

Town details have now been added to the Adult Residential Homes pages.  The locations of children’s homes is necessarily vague, to protect vulnerable youngsters.

10. Links had been provided to District and Borough Council web sites but these web sites did not always provide answers to questions that had been raised. Steps should be taken to ensure that the County Council was not blamed for not providing the relevant information.

A disclaimer has been added to every page where district and borough council links are provided.  We have an obligation to direct people to these sources of information, where they do not know whether it is a county or local function.

11. More facilities should be provided to allow members of the public to provide feedback on the website as comments received invariably identified areas where improvements could be made. 

There is a feedback link at the bottom of every page, and the SCC Knowledge Manager (or cover) responds these comments within four working hours, with fixes generally in place within 48 hours.  Dependent on resources, the home page redesign project could include a regular online poll.
12. The Cabinet Forward Plan was an important document and more prominence should be given to it.
The home page redesign project will include a ‘quick link’ to Key Council Documents, which should include the Cabinet Forward Plan.

Appendix 2
Web statistics

1.
All standard measures have increased from the old site in July 2004 to the new site at July 2006

· Visits - up 25%

· 5,386 a day, 161,580 a month

· Hits - up 59%

· 116,921 a day, 3,507,630 a month

2.
Feedback comments from the public

· c. 30 a month.

3.      SOCITM rating – national independent survey of all 468 local authorities

· 2004 – 278th 

· 2005 – 74th 

4.       Web site management 

· 1 corporate webmaster, reporting to the Web Editorial Board.

· 12 directorate web managers across the organisation, coordinating the content on 
their pages.
· 145 web agents, publishing content under the instructions of their directorate web 

manager

· 2867 pages of content.

5. Top pages

· public library catalogue
· job vacancies 
· contact us page
· online services
· childcare 
· Fire and Rescue Service
· schools
· county councillors
· registrars service
· countryside  
There is also much international traffic on the Record Office pages and for tourist information.
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